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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday November 17, 2009.  Present were Duane Starr, Chairman, Henry Frey, Vice-Chairman, Douglas Thompson, Carol Griffin, Linda Keith and David Cappello and Alternates Elaine Primeau, Marianne Clark, and Donald Bonner.  David Cappello arrived at 7:45 p.m.  
Mrs. Primeau sat for the meeting.  Absent was Edward Whalen.  Also present was Steven Kushner, Director of Planning and Community Development.  
Mr. Starr called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  He announced that the Commission’s regularly scheduled meeting of December 8, 2009, has been rescheduled to December 15, 2009.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Thompson motioned for approval of the October 27, 2009, minutes, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Ms. Keith, received approval from Messrs. Thompson, Starr, and Frey and Mesdames Keith, Griffin, and Primeau.    
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4462 - 
Central Connecticut Health Alliance, Inc., owner/applicant, request for 

2-lot Subdivision, 2.31 acres, 121 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520121 in an R40 Zone.  

App. #4463 - 
Central Connecticut Health Alliance, Inc., owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.5. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a waiver 

of the density requirement, 121 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520121, in an R40 Zone.  

Mr. Starr announced that the applicant has requested to continue the public hearing for Apps. #4462 and #4463 to the December meeting.  
Mrs. Griffin motioned to continue the public hearing for Apps. #4462 and #4463 to the December 15 meeting.  The motion, seconded by Ms. Keith, received unanimous approval.

NEW APPLICATIONS

App. #4468 - 
Avon Marketplace Investors, LLC, owner, Ken Pilon, applicant, request for Site Plan Modification to modify previous approval for building addition to Avon Marketplace, 
380 West Main Street, Parcel 4540380, in a CR Zone.

Present to represent this application was Richard Brown, Moser, Pilon, Nelson Architects, LLC.

Mr. Brown explained that the subject application requests a modification to a prior approval for an expansion to the rear of Orvis. The proposal is to add approximately 2,000 square feet to the front of the building, as opposed to the rear.  He noted that the proposed addition will match closely the existing façade and architecture.  Canopy structures are proposed; the canopy proposed for “EMS” will be made out of stone rather than brick.  A concrete loading dock is proposed for the rear but it will not be visible from Route 44.  Mr. Brown stated that every effort will be made to ensure that the materials and colors used will very closely match what currently exists.  

In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that there are designated parking spaces to the rear of the building that are not used; a few spaces are being eliminated to accommodate the loading dock and the area necessary to allow for maneuvering of  large trucks.  
Mr. Kushner addressed parking requirements for the site and noted that there have been many changes over the years to the site plan.  Some of the stores located in the rear building (i.e., Moto Photo, Verizon) are located in Simsbury but everything else on this site is located in Avon.  He noted that parking for both CVS and Stonewall Kitchen is shown on the zoning data table, as a Consolidated Parking Agreement exists between Avon Marketplace, CVS, and Stonewall Kitchen.  He explained that many changes have taken place on this site over the years but when this project is completed there will be enough parking to meet the Regulations, based on the requirement of 6 spaces per 1,000 square feet.  Mr. Kushner noted that the applicant is requesting a permanent parking deferral of 1.6%, or 7 parking spaces.  He commented that this request seems reasonable, as there has never appeared to be parking problems on this site.  He noted that the parking to the rear is rarely used.  
Mrs. Griffin commented that the rear parking spaces were supposed to be for employee parking but it doesn’t happen.  
Mr. Kushner commented that if there was more demand for parking in the front, the store managers would most likely require the employees to park in the rear.  

Ms. Keith questioned whether it could be mandated that the rear parking spaces be used seasonally by the store employees, as the parking in the front is horrific during the holidays.  
She added that she believes the rear area is lit appropriately.  
Mr. Kushner commented that the Commission could require, as a condition if an approval is granted, that the landlord add a clause to the lease for the new tenants that requires the store employees to park in a more remote location.      
In response to Mr. Kushner’s question, Mr. Brown indicated that there are rear entrances to the stores but he doesn’t know if they are used or if there are policies that are enforced.  
Ms. Keith noted her concerns with allowing a stone façade for a store front because if people climb it that could be seen from Route 44.
Mr. Starr commented that he feels the mall owner would have concerns about wall climbing but a condition could be added.  

Mrs. Primeau commented that she often travels from CVS to Stop and Shop by driving through the rear of Avon Marketplace.  She noted that often there is debris around, as the dumpsters are overflowing.  She added that it is much easier to drive through the back than to try and weave around the cars in the front.  Mr. Kushner noted that he believes the rear area was approved for traffic circulation as well as for delivery vehicles.   

Mr. Kushner reported that the property owner is working on the pedestrian connection at the intersection of the Simsbury Commons’ driveway and Avon Marketplace.  The existing button on the light pole is not located at the proper height to accommodate a wheelchair so the owner is working with the DOT to remedy the situation.  The owner is ready to close the right in/right out driveway but the State is requiring the owner to submit studies to the STC to support this request.  Mr. Kushner noted that he wrote a letter of support for this driveway closure, as did the Avon Police Chief.     
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, David Waldman (owner of Avon Marketplace) stated that multiple pedestrian crosswalks have just been installed in the front of the site.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s concerns, Mr. Waldman explained that the proposed rock façade would be impossible to climb.  Mr. Waldman pointed out that in addition to the crosswalks all the sidewalks have been redone and bollards and lights and landscaping have been added.  
Mr. Waldman confirmed that he is currently working with the State to close the right in/right out driveway.  Mr. Waldman noted that every lease includes a requirement for employees to park in the rear but no one does it.  He added that he could enforce it by terminating the lease but that would not be good for business in this terrible economy.  He explained that he has tried his best to enforce the rear parking requirement.  

Ms. Keith motioned for approval of App. #4468 subject to the following conditions:

1.
A permanent parking reduction of 1.6% is granted (7 spaces).

2.
Seasonal parking is required - all employees shall park to the rear of the site from November 15 to January 1.   

The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval.    
OTHER BUSINESS

Request for 1-year extension for Site Plan Approval - 29 Waterville Road

Mrs. Griffin motioned to approve a 1-year extension for the Site Plan Approval for 
29 Waterville Road (PZC Apps. #4388/89).  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau received unanimous approval.
INFORMAL DISCUSSION

Preliminary discussion for consideration of mixed-use development - 20 Security Drive 
Present were T.J. Donohue, Law Offices of Killian and Donohue (representing Mark Greenburg); Henry Withers and Jeff Gebrian, landscape architecture, CR3 LLP; and 
Mark Greenburg, owner.

Attorney Donohue noted that Mr. Greenburg owns property located at 20 Security Drive and 
150 Fisher Drive in Avon; he also owns the CL&P site located in Simsbury.  The property located at 20 Security Drive has a 100,000-square-foot building that is currently vacant; it was formerly occupied by an insurance company.  Mr. Donohue noted that he has met with Town Staff on several occasions to see what could be done with this property.  He added that he is looking for input/ideas from this Commission.  He noted that the general market conditions indicate that it is unlikely that the subject site will be used as a headquarters for an insurance company in the near future.  He noted that Mr. Kushner has indicated that it is very important to understand the relationship of this site to Avon Center, to Avon Park North, to Avon Park South, to Pond Place, and to Rails to Trails before any future uses can be considered.  Mr. Donohue explained that he feels it is possible to add both a residential component and economic energy to this site, which would have positive impacts to Avon Center.  Mr. Donohue questioned whether the subject site could be considered a temporary home for the library when the library expansion takes place.  He also questioned whether a charter school could be considered for this site, as he feels it may be an appropriate use for part of the building.  Mr. Donohue conveyed his appreciation to the Commission for their time.
Mr. Withers displayed Map 6 of the Avon Center Study and noted that the map was prepared by Dean Johnson, Johnson Land Design.  He explained the importance of connecting the trails from the Avon Center North property through to Pond Place and to Avon Center South.  Additional roadwork would be proposed for the area to allow for additional retail which would, in turn, increase the pedestrian traffic in the area.  Mr. Withers noted that consideration has also been given with regard to connecting this site through to other properties to allow access via the rear of the site to avoid traffic along Route 44 (i.e., access to Old Avon Village and River Park).  
Mr. Withers noted that he discussed with Mr. Kushner the plan to expand the trails into Pond Place and Peachtree Village as well as the sidewalk and lighting plan for Avon Center and how these ideas could be worked into the plan for the subject site.  Mr. Withers displayed a map of the subject property and identified the old Security Connecticut buildings located at 20 Security Drive, Route 44, Route 10, Climax Heights, the Town Office complex, and the trail tunnel connection located at the Police Station.  He commented that the proposal would like to continue the bike path and create a signature entrance for the southern side of Route 44 to tie it back into the other side with a series of paths and walks and a boulevard entrance.  This could also dress up the entrance to Pond Place and enhance the entire Avon Park South complex.  He pointed out a few potential connections that would permit a boulevard design into the main entrance of the subject site.  Mr. Withers noted another proposed connection to Route 44, as well as a bicycle path and walking path connection.  He noted that the lightning being used in Avon Center would also be used in the boulevard entrance.  The proposal is to preserve trees on the corner of the site in order to protect the views from Route 44.  Mr. Withers noted that the western side of the Security Connecticut building has recently been renovated and is in good shape and could possibly be used for a school or municipal use.  Potential uses for the other side of the building are medical, retail, and restaurant.  The existing 530 spaces parking garage would remain.  Mr. Withers noted that a residential component is also shown on the plan. There is the potential for a little bit of everything, including residential, school, retail, offices, medical, and a large retail store.  He noted that the hope is to create some synergy between the 4 existing quadrants in this area to include the addition of trail connections and/or extensions; driveway connections; and an increase in pedestrian traffic.

Mr. Donohue noted that the development team knows that they must look beyond the develop-ment of the 20-acre parcel itself but noted that the owner doesn’t necessarily have control over connections to other properties.  The proposed connections are theoretical at this time.

Mr. Starr commented that the proposed connections on this plan are shown on other master plans.
Mr. Donohue explained that the development team is looking for input from the Commission, as this is a large project.  
Mr. Starr commented that the proposal is to add some retail along with some type of residential.  Mr. Donohue concurred and added that coverage and scale will be considered but the develop-ment team would like to know whether the Commission feels that a mixed use would be appropriate.  He noted that the original concept of the office park was to isolate the development of each parcel but much of the new thinking focuses on integrating sites (i.e., adding connections to other sites for both vehicles and pedestrians).  He noted that the development team would like to be able to consider mixed use on the site.  

Mr. Starr noted that he feels that in order for retail to be successful on this site, there will have to be a smooth connection to the rest of the area.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s concern about the elevation difference on this site, Mr. Donohue explained that the proposed access would be an improvement over the existing infrastructure; Darling Drive to Security Drive and then into the site.  He commented that this proposal is in the very early stages of development and noted that the development team only wants to move forward with this proposal if the Town has interest.  Mr. Donohue confirmed that there is a large retailer who has interest in the subject site.  He noted that there are several high-quality national retailers (big box) who have stores in this area (i.e., Newington, New Britain) that are not visible from the road.  
Ms. Keith commented that the site is very tight and she noted her concerns for the proposal to add buildings.  She reported that she has 24 years in education and also does construction work with a couple of companies as a second job.  She noted that the site will not work for a school.  There would be too much traffic with retail and tight spaces; school buses will be fighting with retail and restaurant traffic.  
Mr. Donohue acknowledged his understanding and respect for Ms. Keith’s comments.  He reiterated that this proposal is still in the preliminary/theoretical stage and noted that the develop-ment team would like to have a chance to discuss further a school use with the Commission.  He questioned whether there is an opportunity for high quality facilities that would bring measurable energy to Avon Center and still be consistent with what the Town wants while not being offensive.  He reiterated that they are looking for a discussion and Ms. Keith’s point is well taken.  
Ms. Keith commented that there are issues that exist with the schools currently located at 
150 Fisher Drive (i.e., parent traffic, playgrounds, buses).  Mr. Donohue noted his understanding and commented that possibly a discussion could take place at a later time about how traffic might work on that site for a school.  

Mrs. Griffin commented that she feels a school should be eliminated as a possibility. 

Mrs. Primeau noted her concerns with the “big box” store being located in front, as the other 3 proposed structures become the rear of the site.  A huge area will be blacktopped and there is no tie in for the front and back because the paved area is also connected to the parking garage.  People would be cutoff from going to the rear buildings unless they go around the large building in the front.  The topography appears to be somewhat difficult, as the area is not level.

Mr. Donohue agreed with Mrs. Primeau that there are topography issues on the site.  He further noted his agreement with her concerns regarding design and layout and added that further consideration is warranted.  

Mrs. Primeau added that consideration should be given to not constructing a front piece and a back piece and then having the back piece house a school.  To make the site more livable and pedestrian friendly, consideration should be given for a common area in the center of the site.  Mr. Donohue noted that the design team is listening and the discussion has just begun.  Mrs. Primeau commented that she wouldn’t like to see a lot of blacktop, regardless of the uses proposed.

Mr. Starr commented that if retail is proposed, consideration must be given to the existing heavy traffic on Route 44 and Route 10 and where it is coming from.  The question must be asked as to whether the cars would be going by anyway or will the development of this site attract more cars from out of the area.  He also noted that Arch Road and Old Farms Road would have a hard time absorbing additional traffic; the residents on those roads have made it clear that they don’t want to encounter more traffic (i.e., Peachtree Village).  Mr. Starr noted that there are issues that must be worked out.  

Mr. Donohue noted his agreement with Mr. Starr’s concerns and noted that traffic engineers would be engaged if this project is pursued.  He explained that traffic engineer studies would be paid for by the applicant but the Town would have full access to the information.  The applicant would work together with the Town on a collaborative basis.  
Mr. Starr noted that the Commission has discussed, in the past, the possibility of the Commission hiring experts to evaluate a proposal.  This could provide the Commission some professional guidance about how a proposal should and/or could tie in with the rest of Avon Center.  
Mr. Donohue acknowledged his respect for the valuable work Mr. Starr and the Commission have done over the years.  He reiterated that the development team would like to work openly with the Town and the Commission on a collaborative basis.  
Mr. Starr explained that a comparison of the River Oaks project in Simsbury to the proposal for this site will need to be prepared.  Mr. Donohue confirmed that there will not be a repeat of the River Oaks project; there will not be a war with neighbors or the Commission.  If concepts that make sense cannot be worked on collaboratively, the development team will refine the proposal to create something that everyone can work together on.  Mr. Starr clarified that a very detailed comparison will be needed.  Mr. Donohue noted his understanding and stated that they would be happy to provide a comparison.

In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question regarding entrance into the site from Route 44, 
Mr. Donohue noted that tonight’s proposal is purely hypothetical and access to the site is not known at this time.  
Mr. Frey commented that the development team wants to know whether the Commission would consider a large retail component on the same parcel with residential and a school.  Mr. Frey noted that he is in favor of mixed use on this site.  He added that he feels a new zone may need to be created to accommodate the proposal.  Mr. Frey commented that he feels the proposed “big box” would be far enough back from the street; it would be located in an industrial area with other square, somewhat unattractive, buildings.  He commented that he feels it would be good for the tax base.  He noted his agreement that a school does not belong on this site.  

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that the existing 530-car parking garage would not be enough parking for the site if it were redeveloped.  
Mr. Frey commented that the green space and parking needs would have to be calculated to meet the Town’s requirements.  
Mr. Kushner noted that the subject proposal is very preliminary.  He commented that he feels the proposed concept is worth exploring.  It must be considered how a mixed use on this site would relate to other areas in Avon Center.  He noted that Avon Park South was not discussed in connection with the Avon Center Study, as the subject site was occupied as was the 30,000-square-foot Fireman’s Fund building next door.  The subject site is located very close to Avon Center and there are possibilities for connections to Rails to Trails, Oggi’s Plaza, O’Neil’s Chevrolet, and other businesses along Route 44.  He noted that the design must be right with the appropriate mix of uses and proper scale of the buildings.  Mr. Kushner explained that he feels it would be helpful for the Commission to have some outside expertise to advise them as to how this site could be designed to be complementary to the development of Avon Center on the north side of the road.  He commented that he would like to see some of the design concepts for Avon Park North implemented on this site.  He added that if he had a choice he would like to see additional development in Avon Park North before this site were developed but it could happen in the reverse; the scale and the mix are important as well as the pedestrian and vehicular connections.  Mr. Kushner noted that urbanist development consultants would be very helpful.  
Mrs. Clark commented that she feels an outside consultant would be helpful but she noted that she is not in favor of a school on this site.  
Mr. Bonner noted his agreement with Mrs. Clark’s comments.  He questioned whether a large retailer has to be a big box store or could there be a series of store fronts that represent one store.  He commented that something similar to a mini Blue Back Square may work; a charming area must be the result.  
Mr. Donohue commented that it would not have to be a big box store; there are techniques to allow smaller shops to be created.        
Ms. Keith commented that a big box store could look like several stores which would eliminate the stigma.  She added that she would not like to see any more trees taken out on the corner of Darling Drive and Route 44.  She noted that she doesn’t have a problem with a residential component.  
Mr. Kushner commented that there may be some opportunities to open up some limited views for new uses that may be added along Route 44 (i.e., high quality small scale residential uses).  He noted that this could enhance the overall appeal to the village center and could be complementary to what may happen on the other side of the road. 
Mrs. Primeau commented that the area must be made pedestrian friendly.  She noted that big box stores have a standard and it could be an uphill battle.  

Mr. Starr commented that he feels the Commission could deal with any big box issues.  

Ms. Keith noted that she has been in other parts of the country where the “standards” for big box stores are relaxed.    

Mr. Frey noted that the Commission is not big on gravel removal and there are a lot of hills on the site; a plan should be created that doesn’t involve a lot of earth removal.  
Mr. Starr concluded by noting that the Commission doesn’t appear to have any objection to a mixed-use proposal with residential and retail components but schools may be a problem.  Traffic will be a big issue and studies will be required.  He noted that consideration must be given as to how this proposal will tie into Avon Center.   
Mr. Cappello commented that people will not ride bicycles or walk to a big box store; there will be a lot of vehicle traffic.  The big box store will not have high visibility and no neon signs will be permitted.  He noted that he would not want to park his car in the existing parking garage.  The concept looks good on paper but the land is not flat and it may be difficult to achieve the required parking.  

In response to Mr. Cappello’s comments, Mr. Donohue noted that his concerns are consistent with the rest of the Commission; a large retailer had better not look like one or it doesn’t belong in this location.  Mr. Donohue agreed with the challenges presented but noted that he feels it would be worthwhile to return with a proposal for the Commission to review.    
Mr. Frey noted that he feels the existing parking garage should stay, as it reduces the amount of pavement area that would need to be created.  

Mr. Kushner noted that in order to minimize the visual impacts of a big box store it will be necessary to determine how much smaller scale development could occur on this site.  If the site could accommodate some high-quality smaller scale buildings to mirror the smaller buildings in Avon Center it could add vibrancy to the whole area.  He noted that the Fireman’s Fund building next door is for sale and if there was an opportunity to purchase that site there would be a total of 30 acres to work with.  He noted that this added land area could provide options that may possibly allow the incorporation of some additional features to the proposal.  Mr. Kushner commented that the Staff will continue to work with the applicant.  
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s comments, Mr. Kushner noted that West Hartford center was discussed in connection with this proposal.  He commented that West Hartford center has a lot of pedestrian connections between Blue Back Square and the center of Town.  He explained that while these pedestrian connections work well in West Hartford they would be a burden in Avon, as the characteristics of our “Main Street” are different than the characteristics of “Main Street” in West Hartford.  There are 30,000 cars a day on Route 44 traveling through Avon Center.  
Mr. Gebrian noted that he has worked in Avon for many years and acknowledged the openness of the Town as well as the Commission.  He commented that the proposal is to take a portion of the Office Park zone and possibly mix in some uses that benefit the Park as well as Avon Center, taking advantage of all the assets already in place.  The motivation is to open the door to connections to adjacent properties.  He noted that the Commission’s encouragement is very helpful.  Mr. Gebrian noted that the large proposed building for this site would be invisible, as it would be located behind the hill.  Additional plantings would be proposed to enhance the aesthetics of the area.  Mr. Gebrian conveyed his gratitude for the Commission’s time, input, and openness to the proposal.  He noted that it is very early on in the process but the use arrangement is very important.  
Mr. Donohue summarized the discussion and noted that the Commission would like to receive a detailed study that presents a comparison of the subject proposal to the former River Oaks proposal in Simsbury (i.e., density, scale, and use).  He added that some type of comparison to Blue Back Square in West Hartford would also be provided.  Mr. Donohue asked the Commission how the applicant should proceed with further discussions.
In response to Mr. Donohue, Ms. Keith commented that she feels the applicant should work with Mr. Kushner, as he understands how the Commission operates.  The applicant is welcome to come back to the Commission as the proposal progresses.    
Mr. Starr explained that applicants interfacing with Town Staff is critical for any proposal.  
Mr. Kushner asked the Commission if they would like him to provide information to them from other experts as to what their options are.  The Commission agreed that more information would be helpful.  He noted that there are developments in Avon Park South that are complementary to a mixed use concept; Pond Place has 210 residential units and Peachtree Village, now under construction, will have 103 residential units.  Mr. Kushner also pointed out that several hundred people currently work in Avon Park South.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on November 17, 2009, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4468 - 
Avon Marketplace Investors, LLC, owner, Ken Pilon, applicant, request for Site Plan Modification to modify previous approval for building addition to Avon Marketplace, 380 West Main Street, Parcel 4540380, in a CR Zone.  APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS.

Dated at Avon this 18th day of November, 2009.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Duane Starr, Chairman

Henry Frey, Vice‑Chairman and Secretary
